HOUSING MANAGEMENT FORUM








Meeting: 21st January, 2010
at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Dawes, Garnett, Hammond, Irwin, James, McEwan and Maltman.

Tenant Representatives:- Mrs P. Charnley (Chairman), Mr D. McMillan, Mrs J. McMurray and Mr T. Slater.

32 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 26th November, 2009 were agreed as a correct record.

33 – Apologies for Absence/Changes in Membership
Apologies for absence were submitted from Councillors Flitcroft, J. Hamezeian and J. Waiting and from Tenant Representatives, Mr N. Hird, Mrs K. Hotchkiss, Mr A. McIntosh and Mr T. Wilson.
Councillors Garnett and McEwan had attended as substitutes for Councillors Waiting and J. Hamezeian respectively.  Tenant representative, Mrs J. McMurray had attended as a substitute for Mr T. Wilson.
34 – Housing Maintenance Investment Programme 2010/11
The Housing Manager submitted the report to agree the spend profile for the Housing Services Investment Plans for the next financial year.  It also sought to suggest how it should be delivered.
The investment Programme was funded from the Housing Revenue Account or from the Major Repairs Allowance.

The principles adopted in drafting these proposals continued with the previously agreed approach that sought to ensure:

(i)
The Council achieved the Decent Homes standard;
(ii)
The investment split between responsive and planned works at a minimum meets the Audit Commission's guidelines, and seeks to maximise monies spent on planned works;
(iii)
The aspirations of tenants were considered and incorporated where appropriate; and
(iv)
To work collaboratively with other housing providers and contractors to improve delivery of planned and responsive repairs services. 

Properties identified for improvement had been completed on a “worst first” basis.  Programmes of delivery reflected the need to satisfy Decent Homes requirements and had been based on the results from the independent Stock Condition Survey completed in 2005/06.  Properties scheduled for investment during 2010/11 had been shown in Appendix D to the report.
A further survey of the housing stock was due to be completed before 31st March, 2010.  Officers would report the findings of the survey to the Housing Management Forum.  The report would also include a detailed property investment list covering years 2 to 5 of the business plan.

1.
Progress during the Current Year 2009/10

The Housing Manager reported that all planned investment works had progressed satisfactorily during the year.  The bulk of work progressed through CHP had been completed prior to Christmas.  Additional works made possible by the bringing forward of MRA were on site and scheduled for completion by the end of the financial year. 

Delivery through CHP had continued to be an affective delivery method in terms of value for money, compared with historical costs, and improved delivery by providing a structured approach to the management, administration and monitoring of the contracts.

Planned work to be completed through the contract with Integral, did start later in the year but again was scheduled for completion by the end of the financial year.

Progress on delivery would continue to be reported to the Forum on a regular basis through the Information Report.

The table below provides an indication of the number of properties that had benefited from the more significant Investment Plans and would be updated where appropriate at year end.

	Type of Work
	No of Properties

	Kitchens
	285

	Bathrooms
	156

	Central Heating
	205

	Rewires
	154

	Painting
	356

	Minor Adaptations
	153

	Major Adaptations
	70


As a result of this investment, the proportion of homes failing the Decent Homes Standard had reduced as follows:-
	
	Properties
	Percentage of Stock

	* Baseline 
	509
	18%

	as at 4/09
	6
	Less than 1%

	as at 4/10 (est.)
	0
	0%




* 2005/06 Stock Condition Survey

A review of the assessment would be completed as part of the new Stock Condition Survey which would be completed by the end of the financial year.

2.
Suggested Investment Profiles for 2010/11

The Housing Manager submitted a suggested investment profile which is attached at Appendix A to these Minutes.

The proposals had been developed based on the principles highlighted at i, ii and iii above.

In terms of putting the proposals in context, they were based on an investment of £5,001,293 in 2010/11 compared with a budgeted investment of £4,888,990 in the current year.

He drew Members’ attention to the following issues regarding the draft Investment Plan:-
2.1
Adaptations for Tenants with a Disability
The Housing Manager proposed that the budget for adaptations be increased from £250,000 to £300,000.

This was in order to ensure the Council were able to respond to the demand for adaptations and keep delays in delivery of such work to a minimum.  During the current year demand had exceeded budget provision.  However, by reallocating underspends on follow up works to electrical testing and savings on external painting, it had been possible to continue to meet demand.

Whilst having to now fund small adaptations (up to £1000) the most significant challenge was responding to the demand for such works generally, an issue to the Housing Service, but also a national issue.

2.2
Door Entry Replacements - £150,000

Following discussions at the Tenant Compact Working Party, Officers had appointed a suitable contractor to commence replacement of the existing door entry systems throughout the Borough.  The Housing Manager had originally suggested that the programme would take four years to complete.  However, having now competitively tendered the work he suggested that the budget be increased from £100K to £150K with a view to completing the programme in 2-3 years.

2.3
Voids and Energy Performance Certificates - £230,000

In 2009 expenditure on voids had increased due to the Councils legal obligation to carryout a full test of the electrical and gas supplies to the property.  In addition, the Council were required to provide each new tenant with an “Energy Performance Certificate” (EPC).  The cost of providing EPC’s was approximately £30,000 per year.  In view of the additional costs he proposed to increase the void budget to £200,000 and allow a further £30,000 for the provision of EPC’s.

2.4
Cyclical Painting - £200,000

In 2009 Members had agreed to the delivery of the cyclical painting programme via CHP.  Following the appointment of George Jones Ltd, he reported that the works had been completed to the required standard, delivered on time and within budget.  That resulted in a saving of approximately 40% when compared to traditionally tendered works. 

In view of this he proposed that Members agree the 2010/11 painting works continue to be delivered via CHP.

2.5
Environmental Improvements
The Housing Manager proposed changes to the way the Council used resources allocated for this purpose to improve focus and delivery in a more planned manner.  The principle he suggested was based on previous experience of managing these budget headings, was to reduce the resources for day to day 'responsive' works and move towards more 'planned' environmental investment.  This could be progressed by:

2.5.1
Area Improvements and Environmental Improvements

Expenditure from this budget was agreed with the Tenants' Forum.  It sought to respond to requests for ad hoc environmental improvements on estates.  In recent years the level of requests had meant the budget not being committed in full.  He therefore proposed it be reduced to £25,000.

2.5.2
Fencing and Environmental Improvements

That budget was used for replacing fencing that, if not replaced, would pose a health and safety risk to the occupiers.  As such, it tended to be demand led and not always fully committed.  It also funded other environmental works, more recently balcony upgrades at Grange and Cartmel Crescent.
The Housing Manager proposed to reduce the budget to £25,000 and that this be used solely for fencing replacement based on the above criteria.

2.5.3
In reducing the resources under the above budget headings, and to move towards more planned investment he advised Members of the following:-
· Door entry upgrades:



Proposed increase of original budget to £150,000 this year.

· 'Other planned maintenance':

Proposed increase to £197,000.  These resources were used to complete investment work which he described as 'ad hoc' upgrades, as opposed to 'cyclical' upgrades such as the kitchen replacement programme.  Proposals on how these resources were used was agreed with the Tenant Compact Working Party, but was generally planned and therefore ensure a more structured investment.  Recent examples of work in progress included pointing agreed to particularly exposed property.

3.
Progressing the Planned Investment Works

The Housing Manager proposed that the existing arrangements for delivering the investment works of the Maintenance budget be continued for 2010/11.

That included completion of works through the CHP framework, through the contract arrangement with Integral, and shorter term work such as the door entry upgrades by one off competitive tendering exercises.

As referred to above he proposed the external painting contract be delivered via CHP in 2010/11 and as such whilst the Council had worked on the basis of cyclical investment over the last few years being delivered on the basis of 50% Integral, 50% CHP, that should be changed to a target of 30%/70%.

In proposing the continued involvement with CHP, he advised that the four year framework contract was coming to an end and was currently being re-tendered.  
RECOMMENDED:- 
1.
To note the progress on achieving the Decent Homes Standard shown at point 1 (above);
2.
To agree principles highlighted in point 2 (above); and the annual Investment Profile attached at Appendix A to these Minutes;
3.
To agree to increase delivery proposals through Cumbria Housing Partners subject to compliance with the frameworks group accounting requirements;
4.
To agree that the Housing Maintenance Budget be reduced by £137,470 to balance the 2010/11 Housing Revenue Account Budget and to note that the Housing Manager would bring proposals on how these savings could be made, with a minimal impact on the service provision, to a future meeting of the Housing Management Forum.

REFERRED ITEMS

THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

35 – Housing Revenue Account
The Housing Manager submitted a report to agree a Housing Revenue Account Budget for the financial year 2010/11.  The report also provided an Expected Outturn Budget for the current year 2009/10 and information regarding balances.

The expected outturn and proposed HRA for 2010/11 had been attached as an appendix to the report.
In drafting the report he had followed the subsidy determination provided in this year's guidance on rent setting and Housing Subsidy.  

1.
Expected Outturn Budget 2009/10
The forecast outturn for the year was:

(i)
Rental Income sales during the year were significantly lower than when the budget was set.  
· Sales assumed in original 2009/10 budget = 25 dwellings
· Sales current expectations 2009/10 = 6 dwellings (6 completed as at December 2009)
· Expected decrease in rental income = £192,650 due to government guidance to limit the increase in 2008-2009.  It was expected that this would be matched by a reduction in the subsidy payable to the government.

(ii) Salaries

Changes in personnel, working hours and unfilled vacancies had resulted in savings estimated to be £92,000 for the year.

2. Balances on the Expected Outturn for 2009-10

The Expected Outturn for 2009/10 was likely to result in the following movement in balances.

2.1
Balance on the Major Repair Reserve as at 31 March 2009: £0
2.2
Balance on the Housing Revenue Account as at 31 March 2009:
£845,980
The Housing Revenue Account Balance included an element for funds committed to ongoing housing maintenance of £72,000.

2.3
Breakdown of Balances on Account:

Balance 1.4.09

:
  £845,980

Ongoing Housing Maintenance
:
   (£72,000)

Forecast surplus 2009-10
:
    £51,810

Proposed use to balance budget 2010-11
:
 (£137,470)





----------------

Estimated Balance at year end

   £688,320

That figure was in line with the recommended minimum balances as suggested by the Borough Treasurer.  

3. Draft Proposed HRA 2010/11

The proposed budget for 2010/11 had been detailed at Appendix A.
3.1
In developing a proposed budget for 2010/11 the following factors had been taken into account:

· Rent increases would be applied in accordance with the rent restructuring plans 
(further details were shown below) – currently averaging 1.3% on actual rents per annum and 3.1% on guideline rents per annum.

· General inflation of 0% on salary costs, 0% on utilities or in line with contractual increases.  

· Rental income was based on sales of 6 dwellings in 2010/11.

3.2 As referred to above, rent levels were dictated by the rent restructuring rules.

This year’s rent restructuring guidance had been set to reflect the Department of Communities and Local Government's (CLG’s) decision to fix rent increases for this year and next.  The Retail Price Index (RPI) had fallen to -1.40% in the 2010/11 calculation, from 5% quoted last year.  The number of years to convergence was 3.07 creating a convergence date of 25th April, 2012 with the following effect:-
	
	48 Weeks
	52 Weeks

	2009/10
	£64.71
	£59.73

	2010/11
	£65.55
	£60.51

	Increase
	1.3%
	1.3%


The Housing Manager had also included, as an appendix to his report, further details of the resultant rents for different property types.

3.3 The housing repairs and maintenance budget had been increased in line with the subsidy guidelines.  An amount of £1,126.61 per dwelling had been allowed by the subsidy system. 

It was noted following the above principles resulted in an in year deficit of £137,470.  It was also noted that in the current year the predicted repayments of subsidy had yet to be adjusted following the rent reduction last year.  The Housing Manager expected that would be remedied in the final determination in the current financial year but would monitor the situation and would report further, if any further action was necessary.
For the purpose of setting the budget, the Housing Manager had recommended in his report that the deficit of £137,470 could be met from the HRA balance.  However, he further recommended at the meeting that for the purpose of setting a balanced Housing Revenue Account budget, the deficit could be met by reducing the Housing Maintenance budget accordingly.
4. Other Charges

4.1 Garage Charges

The proposed budget did not include any increase on garage charges.

The following extra income would be generated if certain increases were approved:


1%
:
£1,620


2%
:
£3,240


3%
:
£4,850

The effect on individual garage charges would be as follows:

	
	2009/10
	+1%
	+2%
	+3%

	Garage rate 1
	£5.29
	£5.34
	£5.40
	£5.45

	Garage rate 2
	£7.31
	£7.38
	£7.46
	£7.53


It was noted that VAT was payable in addition to the above charges for garage holders who were not also Council tenants.  VAT had increased on 1st January, 2010 from 15% to 17.5%.

The demand for garages was buoyant with few vacancies.

The Housing Manager therefore, suggested that the garages charges should be increased by 3% in line with the increase for residential properties.
He reminded Members that whilst the principle was advised last year in setting the budget, no reduction in the rents for garages was made following the revised guidance on rent increases late in the year.

4.2 Homelink
The Housing Manager reported that he proposed no changes to the Homelink Service.  With regards to the Councils own tenants, the charges were somewhat led by agreed contract rates with Supporting People Commissioning Body.  He was currently in discussion with Supporting People regarding the identified reduction in income for the service, and would report shortly on proposals to deal with the matter.

4.3 Other Charges

Previously the principle had been agreed to vary certain charges as required to reflect the full cost of the service.  These charges were altered when contracts were reviewed.  Areas covered by this were staircase cleaning, supported tenancies, furnished tenancies, and dispersed accommodation.  He recommended that this principle be continued.  

5. Housing Revenue Account Review

The Housing Manager reminded the Forum that a review of the Housing Revenue Account subsidy system was ongoing and he understood that further details would be published in the Spring.  He was unable to comment further on likely implications, but would report further when the information was available.

RECOMMENDED:- To approve the Housing Manager’s recommendations and request the Executive:-

1.
To note the information at (1) of the report;

2.
To note the information on balances at (2) of the report;

3.
To agree to instruct the Housing Manager to produce a balanced budget by reducing the Housing Maintenance Budget accordingly by £137,470;

4.
To agree an average increase of 1.3% in line with Rent Restructuring guidelines and note the effect on individual rents as shown at Appendix B of the report;

5.
To agree an increase of Garage charges of 3%; and

6.
To agree action contained in point 4.2 and 4.3 (above).
The meeting closed at 2.45 p.m.

